Louisiana Forestry Commission

5825 Florida Blvd.

Baton Rouge, LA  70806

June 21, 2011

Minutes
Call To Order

The Louisiana Forestry Commission meeting was called to order by Chairman Sam Pruitt at 10:14 a.m.
Roll Call

The roll was called by Scarlet Arceneaux

Members Present:  Chairman Sam Pruitt, Scott Poole, Vice Chairman Mike Merritt, Tina Meiners, Mike Wolff. 

A quorum was present.

Members Not Present: Dr. Allen Rutherford, and Kenny Ribbeck
Others Present:  Wade Dubea, Epney Brasher, Don Smith, Charlie Greer, Mark Singleton, Randy Rentz, Whitney Wallace,

Gus Rowland, Jeremy Coffey, Buck Vandersteen, Dena Ginn, David Campbell, and David Bugner.
Approval of Minutes  

Motion:  Mr. Scott Poole made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting for September 20, 2011. 
Ms. Tina Meiners seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Budget

State Forester Wade Dubea updated the Commission on HB1 and the budget for next year. 
He reported that the Office of Forestry’s budget has been restored by the Senate Finance Committee. 
The budget went to the full Senate and was approved. It is now on the House side for concurrence.  In the event that it is rejected, it would then go to the Special Committee for consideration and recommendation to the Governor.  In addition, the budget would increase by $250,000.00 from the State Fire Marshall’s funds. These funds will be used for training and part-time help during the peak of the fire season. The original request was for $2,000,000.00. Of  that amount, $1,000,000.00 was to stay with the State Fire Marshall’s office to purchase interface firefighting equipment, the other million was for the Office of Forestry.  
Tina Meiners asked Wade if he intended to go after the other $750,000.00. He replied that the request would be made next legislative session. Discussion followed.
Ms. Epney Brasher reviewed the budget. Items discussed were again HB1 and how an additional $438,000.00 for the nurseries is included in that bill. It also accounts for the increased revenue and will also off-set some of the cost that the nurseries have.  Ms. Brasher reported that if the bill passes, the nurseries will be in good shape for next fiscal year.  
Forestry’s current overall budget is in good shape. We are ahead of our expenses and most of our accounts are paid up in full. 
Salaries are our next big expense and measures are in place to take care of that as well.  Right now we are dealing with fuel, replacement parts and equipment repairs  Discussion followed. 

Public Comments
Wade Dubea informed the Commission that Mr. Tim Peart telephoned him just prior to this meeting.  Wade reminded the Commission that this is the gentleman that he had spoken about during the last meeting of March 18, 2011.  Mr. Peart is requesting that the utilities be moved off of a piece of property that he purchased onto the State Forest. Wade said that he had spoken to him following the meeting and reflected the Commission’s suggestion that the utilities be placed on the property line; whereas, we would inherit half of the servitude where we maintain a fire lane.  
Wade stated that at the last meeting when they discussed this, he was instructed to contact Mr. Peart and let him know that if he chose to have the utilities moved for him to put the line on the property line where half the servitude would be on his property and the other half on the State Forest. 
Mr. Peart asked that he be allowed to address the Commission personally and that he be put on the agenda. At this time Mr. Peart has not shown up. Wade suggested that if he shows up during the meeting, we can take this issue up at that time however, Mr. Peart never showed up for the meeting by the time the board adjourned. The Commission did decide that this was not an option they want to pursue at this time.

Mr. Buck Vandersteen asked about the $800,000.00 generated by the forest protection tax.  He asks, if that money is going to retire debt that the department has on equipment that Louisiana Finance Authority (LAFA) owns? Wade Dubea responded, “Yes and No.” Currently the money is being used for equipment maintenance, aviation and fleet purchases.  The Mack trucks and the 650 fire units were all purchased with a bond through LAFA and are titled to LAFA. If there is any money available after the above mentioned expenses were covered, the money would be used to pay on the bond.  Discussion followed.
Mr. Vandersteen also inquired about the upcoming hurricane season. He asked if a hurricane hits our forests how we planned to get everybody working on the same page.  Wade stated that we have our normal “Emergency Response” team in play.  Our primary response is ESF4, which would be the threat of fire from debris being down. We haven’t discussed any kind of contingency, but we do need to work on a contingency plan.
Discussion Followed.
Division Reports

Don Smith updated the Commission on the division reports. 

Management Branch

· We completed our Southern Pine Beetle trapping and no Southern Pine beetles were trapped.  There were no southern pine beetles trapped in the state of Louisiana this year by Forestry or by the USFS.

· We continue to monitor Cogan grass infestations. We are in the process of organizing the provision of funding for DOTD, through the Forest Health Grant, to help pay for the spraying of infested areas along State highways.  

· We have completed the flights and the 2011 mapping of the “Forest Tent Caterpillar” and the “Cypress Leafroller”.  The results have been turned into the USFS. We will get you all copies of the maps of that and the defoliation. 

· We have been busy writing stewardship plans.  David Campbell briefed the Commission on the new plan writing tool for the Cost Share program and the Forest Legacy program. We adopted this forest stewardship plan writing tool from Kentucky and we have modified it for our use.  Gus Rowland has also added into the program reporting that the Forest Service can use, so we can get credit for the stewardship plans. David said that he used the tool to write the State Forest plan and he was very pleased with it.  We have written 25 stewardship plans covering 4900 acres. Of that, Wildlife and Fisheries has written 385 acres and that is around 3 or 4 plans this quarter.  Wade stated that the plan writing tool is available to anyone who would like to use it. David also reported on the Forest Legacy program.  Mr. Jack Magee of the Forest Service is coming in and we will start our next project with LSU School of Forestry, Lee Memorial Forest.  There is a track that Weyerhaeuser owns in between it and we are trying to purchase this land with the cost share to add to the LSU School of Forestry. We are working with appraisers right now and LSU is working to get the money to match the twenty-five percent.  We are hoping that Weyerhaeuser will donate the 25% percent. 
Wade stated that Pat Aronstein reported to him that there were 375 FPP applications that amounted to $1,756,000.00 that were funded. At this time, there are 106 applications outstanding with no request for reimbursement a total of $520,080.00.  Wade said that the FPP program is in a cash positive situation. All of the applications that came in during the two month application period were funded and there is a balance left in the account that will continue to build. When we accept applications next time we can approve them right away. Reimbursements will go through the “pass-through account.” When a landowner requests reimbursement, they will not be waiting on us. The Treasurer’s Office sends them the check, so they will get their money quickly. 
Wade Dubea also reported that the Legislative auditors have not provided feedback as of yet in the FPP audit.  Dr. Strain has been in touch with them but hasn’t received a decision from them. It is extremely hard to say where that money went at this point because of the “sweeps” that took place during those years. The money that was swept from LDAF far exceeded $3,000,000.00. Discussion followed.
Wade reported on the timber sale on the State Forest. Hunt purchased both tracks.  One was a lump sum purchase and the other was a pay as cut. We are looking at a $600,000.00 package depending on the rates and the pay as cut.  Discussion followed.
Urban & Community Forestry
· Don Smith reported that the 2010 Urban & Community grant year is going smoothly. Several of the grantees have requested reimbursements and one has completed their grant.

· Whitney Wallace assisted one grantee, The City of Covington with an I-Tree workshop to help them with the city’s comprehensive management plan. Whitney invited Eric Kuehler with the USFS from Athens, GA to teach I-Tree software and proper field collection techniques to volunteers. It was a success with over a dozen people in attendance including Southern University professors and interns. 

· We have started writing the grant narrative for the 2011 grant year.
· Materials from Arbor Day have been distributed. With the help of the LUFC, we have spoken with several mayors about meeting with us. We hope to discuss the advantages of becoming a Tree City USA. Right now our count is 22 cities and we hope to see that number grow.  Four campuses have been recognized as Tree Campus USA so far this year: Louisiana State University at Alexandria, Northwestern State University of Louisiana, Tulane University and University of Louisiana at Lafayette. Whitney Wallace has been talking with Tulane University’s Design Project Coordinator, Mihnea Dobrea about the advantages of using I-Tree software to help with updating the Campus tree plan and creating a tree campus survey.

· Louisiana Entergy Corporation and Ruston Light & Power have been recognized as 2011 Tree Line USA recipients.
· March 28th-31st- attended Arkansas’s U&CF Program review with USFS traveled to various locations learning about the different programs Arkansas Urban Forestry is using to help the community. 

· Louisiana will become the U&CF future chair over the SGSF summer meeting held in Jacksonville, FL coming up 
June 6th through June 9, 2011.

· The Louisiana Grove website has grown to over 40 members and is updated periodically with the latest news and events. 

· In other events attended, “Tree School”, sponsored by Friends of Jefferson in Metairie, La on April 13th. They also attended the Tangipahoa Forestry Association field day meeting held April 15th. The association combined with St. Tammany’s Forestry Association and met in Franklinton, LA, at the newly opened Bogue Chitto State Park. 
I nformation & Education
· Whitney Wallace reported that the 2011 LA Forestry Teachers Tour was held June 13, through 16 and it was a huge success. We had 40 teachers registered. Six dropped for various reasons, so we had a total of 34 teachers. This was the biggest tour so far in the history of the tour.  We had a total of 18 staff members and 11 of those were Office of Forestry staff. We had tour stops at the Hunt Saw Mill and the Roy O Martin OSB Plant as well as field activities at Indian Creek. We also toured the Southern Heritage Museum and Elder Wood Preserving. A Facebook page for the teacher’s tour was created.  Discussion followed.

Don also mentioned that they are working on the federal grants for next year and we will be able to help the urban and community folks as well as the Volunteer Fire Departments, Stewardship program and the GIS department also for software and equipment. Discussion followed. 

Protection Branch
Wade Dubea reported that we have two of the 750 units in West Texas. We have been rotating crews from our delta area.  We did not pull firefighters from areas that are currently having fires. We have always sent crews with the understanding that they will return if we find ourselves in a situation where we need them. Discussion followed.

Don Smith updated the Commission on the Protection Branch.
· Thieves hit the Dequincy fire tower this week and earlier in the week had broken into the Winnfield tower. 

· We participated in the LDAF and DOTD Pet Transportation exercises. 

· We continue to update the Radio User Guide and LDAF radio frequency list. 
· We conducted pack tests for agency personnel around the state.

· The 2010 VFA application process is still underway and will continue to accept applications until July 1. We will start grading them and awarding them.
· We have ordered new vehicles for the Office of Forestry and they should be in around mid August. We have the radios purchased for them and ready to be installed when the vehicles are delivered.

· We have met with the USFS and they have recently extended the boundary of which they will help us in suppression of wildfires from a mile or two range to a ten miles radius. That is going to be a huge help to us. It gives us the ability to call upon them for assistance without having to reimburse them. They will bring in type-one hot shot crews, air tankers, engines, and folks from Wisconsin or anywhere else. They will stage them for severity, and we will have those resources at our disposal. They were a big help to us last fall.
· We have had serious numbers on the fires.  The long term drought is still in effect.  This little bit of rain is not going to help us.  The fires are averaging right now to around 20 to 25 fires a day.  In the northeast we have had several large fires. When we say “large fires” that is a term for anything 100 acres or over, in a wooded area, or over 300 acres in grass or range land.  We generated an “ICS-209 form” which allows us to track the cost and the acreage associated with those fires. Then we can turn around and apply those to our base expenditure requirements that the federal government puts upon us should we qualify or have to file for the Fire Management Assistance grant (FMAG). We have been tracking these and working with the firefighters and having them fill these reports out. We started this a couple of years ago and right now we are getting those larger fires. This year alone we have had statewide approximately 20 of these “209” fires. We are trying to put together a system with the Fire Marshall’s Office that would allow us to do what Texas and some others states are doing by applying the expenses that the VFD’s and paid fire departments utilize towards suppressing fires.  
· We are still trying to get all of the six hundred VFD’s and the paid structural guys to buy into the system and enter their information.  We require our recipients (VFD) to report their numbers to the Fire Marshall’s Office into their fire reporting program so we can track their expenses. If we needed to utilize some more numbers we could pull their numbers to apply toward meeting those floor costs.  The floor cost for meeting FMAG on a single fire, we would have to expend approximately $280,000.00 before FEMA would kick in at 75/25.  If we ever need to utilize this, it would definitely be worth all of the effort.  Discussion followed.

· Wade also stated that he and Epney Brasher did a presentation for the Commissioner’s staff on the Office of Forestry, and we discussed an LDAF Contingency account.  It would have to be done through the Legislature. The way we envision it is that we would have a single account where every office of has a “cubby hole” in that account with funds. If there is an event to where we need to utilize the money, for example maybe a fire, we will have a quick response. Our money is there ready to go.  If it exceeds what I have in my account, I can borrow that money from another department.  We are going to try to proceed with this for next session.
Tina Meiners stated that she would like to see a statewide cooperators meeting in Alexandria so it would be centrally located for anyone who would like to attend.  She stated that she would like to talk about a Plan B.  If resources are really stretched and we have several large fires in several different areas of the state at one time we have a plan we can utilize.  We all know how extremely fortunate we are that this has not happened as of yet. It is so dry and we are so vulnerable that we could lose all 700,000 acres in a moment’s notice. Tina stated that she is very concerned and feels that a cooperators meeting would benefit all.  Don reassured Tina about the resources we have at our disposal.  He stated that he and Bret Lane sit on the “ESF 4A Lead” at GOSEP, and all he has to do is tell the ops chief that he needs to EMAC resources in and it will be done. Wade also stated that we are on a very tight budget, but we are going to fight fires. Wade said that the fires are getting very severe. He reported that last year for the first 15 days of June, we had 31 fires with total 56 acres burned with an average fire size of 1.8 acres. This year just the first 15 days of June, we had 212 fires for a total of 3,968 acres with an average fire size of 18.7 acres.  That is just a 15 day snapshot.  Things are serious. Discussion followed
Enforcement Branch
Charlie Greer updated the Commission on the Enforcement Branch.
· Charlie gave each of the Commission members a copy of the Court of Appeals conviction for Darrell Westmoreland of Vernon Parish who set a series of fires that resulted in damage to a substantial amount of timber. On February 11, 2010, a jury found Mr. Westmoreland guilty and sentenced him to six years at hard labor, suspended, and ordered to pay $1000.00 fine plus court cost, restitution to the victims, three years of supervised probation and twelve month imprisonment in the Vernon Parish jail.
· Charlie updated the Commission on fire and timber arrest for the second quarter of the year for Livingston and Caldwell Parishes.  He also reported the fire and timber convictions for Sabine, Vernon and Livingston Parishes. 
· He reported that there was a big fire in Morehouse Parish last night, June 20. Jason Watts is working that investigation. 
· Jim Baldwin is working an investigation in Desoto Parish that also was a big fire caused by a downed power line with over a hundred acres burned.

· In Vernon Parish we had some equipment that burned and exploded around the Hicks area. We have had agents from the ATF out of New Orleans, Lafayette and Baton Rouge drive up. Two drove in from Atlanta.  Thursday we are going to have the insurance company look things over. We are going to reconstruct, bring the equipment to the hangar and recreate the scene. We do believe there is foul play involved in this particular fire because in the explosion the axle landed 180 feet from the equipment that was burned.

· Mark Singleton addressed the Commission on the new arson signs that the Enforcement Branch has purchased with Firewise grant money and they are in the process of distributing.  These signs are being put out at locations where there is an arson fire.  We have already received responses from people that want to remain anonymous, and they are reporting and giving us names of “people of interest” for these fires. Charlie also stated that the USFS will pay up to $5000 for the arrest and conviction of anyone found setting fires on or near USFS property.  Charlie is going to talk to the USFS and see what defines “near” to them.
· Commission members were given an updated arrest log for this quarter.  Alison Suggs was arrested for failure to remit payment.

· The Ernest Biddle case is a carry over from 2007 when the department was cross utilizing enforcement agents from various divisions within the Agency.  Mr. Greer urged the Commission to remember cases like this that go unsolved for years due to cross utilization and to ensure that the program of cross utilization is not implemented again.   

· There is an outstanding warrant on an individual in Beauregard Parish for equipment vandalism.  Another warrant is in place for an arson suspect.  Charlie Greer will be meeting with the US Marshal’s task force to have the arrest made for the two individuals with warrants.  

· The conviction in Vernon parish is being appealed and will be heard in appeals court in Lake Charles.  Mr. Greer does not expect the conviction to be overturned.  Discussion followed.  

Reforestation Branch

Randy Rentz gave the update for the Reforestation Branch.  
· All facilities began preparations for planting the 1st of April. Following lifting and the initial clean-up of equipment and facilities, all the nurseries began preparation for planting.

· Columbia will be growing 10 million loblolly and 3 million hardwoods in the coming year.  Monroe will be growing around 1.5-1.75 million hardwoods.  Beauregard will be growing 5 million slash, 3 million loblolly, and 525,000 longleaf.  To date all plantings look to be in good shape and barring any natural disasters, should turn out as projected.

· We are anticipating another strong demand for seedlings this year and will be working with several new cooperators.  We fully anticipate a demand for the entire crop in the coming season, with only the real question mark being in the pine.

· On tree improvement, we have a very high demand longleaf seed at the present time and we are looking at the possibility of releasing some in the next crop.  At present, the cones are being counted for anticipated production.

· The crew has been cleaning up and completing some progeny test sites, trimming and maintaining orchards, along with facility maintenance.


Grafted materials have been completed and the older grafts placed out in the orchard.

Hopefully the crop coming on for this year will be an above average crop as last years crop was extremely weak.  When the sample counts are complete, there will be a clearer picture as to what we have in the orchard.

Total seedlings shipped 2010-2011 crop year:  

Hardwood: 3,523,215

Loblolly: 13,711,700

Slash: 4,359,500

Longleaf (Containerized): 145,000

Longleaf (Bareroot):164,700

Misc. Pine (VP & Spruce): 25,500

GIS

Gus Rowland gave the GIS update. 
· Over the spring we helped spec out and purchase equipment paid for by Forest Service grants.
· We purchase twenty new laptops that will be assigned to mostly foresters. We installed 2010 imagery for the state,

also ArcGIS10 was installed and Office 2007 was installed. We also purchased the backpacks to go with those. They will be handed out in the next couple of weeks.
· During the spring, the LOF GIS Section took over maintenance of the Louisiana Project Learning Tree website.  Coding and layouts from the current website were consumed and rebuilt within the LOF GIS server.

· Maintenance was required during the spring on one of the office's large array storage devices.  New drives, to replace errant or failed drives, were received and installed at no cost.  Additionally, new drives have been purchased to supplement this storage system, which is nearing capacity.

· During the flooding of the spring of 2011, the LOF GIS section provided data creation and map layouts in support of the Department's efforts towards mitigating the losses of citizens in the path of the rising water.

The LOF GIS staff continues to assist the State's foresters in GIS technique and software issues.  Staff visited district and regional offices to provide training and software installations on an as-needed basis as well as assisting in fieldwork.

· The LOF GIS Section has been diligent through the spring to remain up-to-date on all wildfire and management data acquisition and assimilation.  Geodatabases for wildfire, management programs, and practice implementation continue to be regularly maintained.  The LOF GIS Flex website is regularly updated with wildfire data.  Additionally, the LOF GIS Section prepares and posts burn ban maps and spatial data when changes occur in the statewide wildfire prevention effort.

· The LOF GIS Section continues to attend the Louisiana State GIS Council meetings as a representative for the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry and participates with Southern Group of State Foresters GIS Task Force functions, including the quarterly conference call. Discussion followed.

Aviation Division

Jeremy Coffey updated the Commission on the Aviation section.  

· Jeremy gave the breakdown of the 2011 expenditures from July 2010 – March 2011. Balance remaining for fleet expenses at this time is $187,276.98.
· We have already expended almost $605,000.00.
· DOA bills usually lag by about 1.5 to 2 months…therefore April & May bills are outstanding.
· Anticipated expenses for remainder of FY2011 are estimated to be $189,000.00 (152K for engine and routine maintenance & 31K for multiservice fuel & 6K for updated GPS Navdata).
· We are monitoring the remaining budget since it is tight…and we anticipate monies will be expended.
· Costs are tracking close to $195.10 per flight hour; or nearly $92.66 per smoke investigated; LDAF Pilots survey over 498,763 acres per flight hour. They have surveyed approximately 1,546,165,300 acres this FY at a cost of approximately $0.00039 per acre.
· On approximately 10 million acres that pay Protection Tax that comes out to a cost of nearly $.06 per acre.
· On the Airfleet side, several of the pilots have been utilizing the same Garmin Nuvi GPS units used in the transport trucks in order to communicate more clearly and accurately the location of threatening fires and facilitate quicker response times. 

· We had to order Two (2) additional engines due to the increased hours flown on fewer aircraft. As of today the eighth, engine change is being completed. This means that ten of the twelve aircraft have new engines and we will only have two aircraft that will need an engine change sometime next fiscal year. 

· The new 406 MHz Emergency Location Transmitters installation in the fleet is complete.

· Two-man survival backpacks were purchased and placed in each aircraft for use in the event of on off airport landing.

· The fleet has accumulated over 3100 flight hours since July 1st 2010: Approximately 2.1 smokes are investigated each flight hour.  We are on track to fly over 4100 hours this fiscal year. 

Personnel as of 5/25/2011, are eight (8) fire patrol pilots, two (2) administrative pilots and One (1) mechanic.
· The Chief Pilot, Mr. Bennett Jones has been on Active Military Duty for a good part of this year.
· My position as Aircraft Fleet Command Pilot and Mr. Jones position as Aircraft Fleet Chief Pilot have been removed from the Office of Forestry and placed in Management and Finance. This will reduce the budget burden on Forestry.
· For FY2011 our pilots have surveyed over 6,527 smokes and assessed 1,133 or (17.4%) of those as a “threat.” Hammond Facility, Natchitoches Facility & Woodworth Facility, we have approximately 4,500 gallons of fuel at Woodworth which can be utilized for the aircraft located in Districts 3 & 4. We have just under 4000 gallons of fuel at Hammond for District 6. We have approximately 2,500 gallons of fuel at Natchitoches for District 3.
Old Business
Vision Committee
Vice Chairman Mike Merritt reported that the Vision Committee met a couple of times to prioritize issues where the Office of Forestry should assume responsibility.  One thing Mike wanted to point out is that there is a general feeling among everyone on the Vision Committee that all of Louisiana’s forests should fall under the supervision of the State Office of Forestry. He went on to state that there is a sense of pride and professionalism that the Office of Forestry should bring in overseeing our forest.  We are reluctant to reshape the Office of Forestry in any manner that would imply or open the door for anyone else to step in and say, “We will be in charge of this.” So if it has to do with trees and our forest, our goal is to maintain that, but also we recognize the reality that we are living in different times both financially and the way things are conducted. So we are keeping all of that in mind. Right now I would say that the ball is in my court to go back and give this Committee your priorities and our goal would be to look at the those priorities, offer those back to Wade and Dr. Strain as a suggestion that “this is what we think maybe the emphasis should be and in what order.” We are not here to tell Wade or Dr. Strain how to run the Office of Forestry, just what we think the importance should be based on with the parameters. Mike stated that the Vision Committee would have something in the near future to present to them in the form of a written formal presentation for Wade and Dr. Strain’s review. Discussion followed
New Business

Election of Officers

Motion: Current Vice Chairman Mike Merritt nominated Scott Poole as the new vice chairman.  Mike Wolfe seconded the motion. All were in favor. 
Adjourn

Chairman Sam Pruitt asked that the next meeting set for September 13, 2011 be located in Woodworth at the State Forest.

Everyone was in agreement. Chairman Pruitt adjourned the meeting at 12:33 P.M.
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